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the award this year. She is currently a senior 
dietetics major with minors in biomedical 
sciences and international nutrition. Melanie 
has been recognized for her dedication to help 
and serve the community, never focusing on 
herself and demonstrating a strong desire to 
help others. 

Mr. Speaker, Melanie Morgan’s accomplish-
ments have set a great example of what a Cit-
izen Scholar should be, this award represents 
a great deal of her hard work and dedication. 
I am proud to represent students like her and 
I urge my colleagues to join me in congratu-
lating her on this well-deserved achievement. 

f 

IN HONOR OF HUGH VICTOR 
BROWNE II 

HON. DONALD NORCROSS 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mr. NORCROSS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to offer my sincere condolences and to honor 
the memory of Cpl. Hugh Victor Browne II for 
his achievements, contributions, and service to 
his community as a Marine, loving husband, 
father, grandfather, and great-grandfather. 

A life-long Woodbury resident, Cpl. Browne 
graduated from Woodbury High School in 
June 1943 and was recruited into the Montford 
Point Marines, the military’s first all-black Ma-
rine unit. Among the first from New Jersey re-
cruited as a black Marine, Cpl. Browne, along 
with other 20,000 black men, dealt with racism 
and segregation and ultimately helped to 
break the Marine color barrier in the midst of 
World War II. 

In 2012, Cpl. Browne, along with his fellow 
servicemen in the Montford Point Marines, 
was awarded the Congressional Gold Medal, 
our nation’s highest civilian honor for distin-
guished achievement in the military. 

Cpl. Browne, the only surviving sibling of six 
children born to Baptist minister Rev. Sylvanus 
and Lovie Browne, was predeceased by his 
wife, Erma, and son Hugh Victor Browne III. 
However, his legacy will continue to serve as 
an inspiration to millions of Americans through 
his surviving children, 12 grandchildren, and 6 
great-grandchildren. 

Mr. Speaker, Cpl. Hugh Victor Browne II 
was an extraordinary man and proud United 
States Marine. He and his fellow black serv-
icemen fought not only our nation’s external 
enemies, but the scourge of racism and seg-
regation and conquered them both. I join with 
my community and all of New Jersey in hon-
oring the achievements and selfless service of 
this truly exceptional man. 

f 

IN APPRECIATION FOR THE LIFE 
AND SERVICE OF ROGER HAGGINS 

HON. JOHN CONYERS, JR. 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Speaker, today, I wish 
to ask my colleagues to join me in celebrating 
the esteemed life of Roger Haggins, a clerk 
for the House Office Buildings. A kind and 
generous man, Roger’s life was tragically cut 
short on January 8. For a dozen years Roger 

was our coworker in the halls of Congress. 
After graduating from high school as an hon-
ors student in 2003, he began working for the 
Architect of the Capitol as an elevator operator 
and continued to assist the Members and staff 
of this body admirably. This honorable young 
man was senselessly killed and was, as far 
too many of our citizens are, victimized by the 
epidemic of gun violence that infects the 
United States. 

Roger was among the many whose exem-
plary work and commitment supporting the 
functioning of the House is rarely given its just 
appreciation and recognition. To his family, 
friends, and coworkers in this time of grief, I 
extend my heartfelt sympathy. In the words of 
President Lincoln, ‘‘I feel how weak and fruit-
less must be any word of mine which should 
attempt to beguile you from the grief of a loss 
so overwhelming.’’ 

Roger will be missed. 
f 

TRIBUTE TO WILLIAM CLAYTON 
CALDWELL 

HON. JOHN L. MICA 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mr. MICA. Mr. Speaker, I rise to recognize 
both the life and humanitarian efforts of Wil-
liam C. Caldwell, III. He is the son of Bill and 
Marion Caldwell, scion of Wica Manufacturing. 
Mr. William Caldwell is a generous Christian of 
known faith and good deed and I take this op-
portunity to commend him for both. 

William C. Caldwell, Ill, a lay expert on ama-
teur and professional basketball, baseball, and 
football teams, and Duke University’s number 
one sports fan, grew up in Cocoa Beach, FL 
prior to graduating from Rollins College and, 
later, attending Duke Business School. 

A private investor, philanthropist, and inter-
nationally-respected numismatist, Bill Caldwell 
recently bequeathed a record gift to be divided 
equally between Rollins College in Winter 
Park, FL and Duke University’s Fuqua School 
of Business in Durham, NC. 

Along with his gift he stated, ‘‘I want to 
shine a spotlight on these beloved, but de-
manding, institutions that I have been so 
proud to be a part of. I decided to align this 
joyous announcement with the July 1, 2015 
start date for incoming Rollins president, Grant 
Cornwell, who brings his international promi-
nence as a liberal arts champion and scholar 
to the Winter Park, FL campus which also in-
cludes the highly-ranked Crummer Graduate 
School of Business.’’ 

Mr. Caldwell’s bequests are fixed portions of 
his estate and each beneficiary will eventually 
expect to receive a generous donation 
amounting to seven figures. 

Fellow Rollins graduate, William M. Graves, 
Jr., who is an executor of Mr. Caldwell’s es-
tate as well as his personal representative and 
spokesperson, explains why he was moved to 
assist his friend in giving back to institutions 
that played very significant roles in his life: 

The reason I volunteered to help my best 
friend, Bill Caldwell, with all of this is that 
I’ve found him to be the most loving, caring, 
loyal, and generous individual imaginable. 
Now, Winter Park and Durham are finding 
out what I’ve known for more than 40 years. 
Bill Caldwell is an extremely humble, un-
sung hero who deserves to be widely-ap-

plauded for his selfless compassion and kind- 
hearted philanthropy. In addition to his be-
quests to Rollins College and Duke Univer-
sity, he is also championing with his philan-
thropy: The American Diabetes Association, 
The American Lung Association, The Amer-
ican Numismatic Association, and The Billy 
Graham Evangelistic Association. Andrew 
Carnegie gave away most of his wealth. War-
ren Buffett has given away most of his 
wealth. You can add Bill Caldwell to the list. 
God Bless You, Bill Caldwell. 

f 

PASSING OF DOCTOR CYNTHIA 
GORALNIK 

HON. DAVID SCHWEIKERT 
OF ARIZONA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mr. SCHWEIKERT. Mr. Speaker, on De-
cember 29th, 2015, Phoenix lost a dedicated 
doctor, beloved mother and friend. Dr. Cynthia 
Goralnik worked as a revered radiologist who 
served the community for many years. She 
was much loved by all who knew her, from the 
patients she cared for, her coworkers to whom 
she was an inspiration, her family, and her 
friends. 

f 

CONGRATULATING NADIA 
PSHONYAK ON RECEIVING THE 
CITIZEN SCHOLAR AWARD FROM 
MISSOURI STATE UNIVERSITY 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and congratulate Nadia Pshonyak, an 
outstanding student at Missouri State Univer-
sity, on her selection to receive the Citizen 
Scholar Award. 

Each year, this prestigious award is given 
by Missouri State University’s Board of Gov-
ernors to students who have contributed to the 
university, furthered the university’s public af-
fairs mission, and have been significantly en-
gaged in extra-curricular accomplishments 
and/or in important service activities in the 
community. Since the award was created in 
2007, only forty-seven students have been 
recognized for their stellar achievements. 

Nadia, from West Plains, Missouri, is one of 
only six students to receive the Citizen Schol-
ar award this year. She has obtained her As-
sociates degree from Missouri State Univer-
sity, and plans to enlist in the Peace Corps 
and to eventually obtain a Ph.D. in a related 
field. This is evidence of her passion to not 
only better herself, but to also better the situa-
tion of people worldwide. 

Mr. Speaker, Nadia Pshonyak’s accomplish-
ments have set a great example of what a Cit-
izen Scholar should be, this award represents 
a great deal of her hard work and dedication. 
I am proud to represent students like her and 
I urge my colleagues to join me in congratu-
lating her on this well-deserved achievement. 
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PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. MARK DeSAULNIER 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mr. DESAULNIER. Mr. Speaker, I was un-
avoidably detained yesterday during the last 
series of votes. Had I been here, I would have 
voted in the following manner: Roll Call Vote 
No. 51, I would have voted ‘‘aye.’’ 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE CAREER AND 
RETIREMENT OF MABEL 
MCCLANAHAN MURPHREE, DIS-
TRICT DIRECTOR FOR THE FIRST 
CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT OF 
MISSISSIPPI 

HON. TRENT KELLY 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mr. KELLY of Mississippi. Mr. Speaker, 
today I rise to recognize the career and retire-
ment of Mabel McClanahan Murphree, Ph.D., 
who has served as the District Director for the 
First Congressional District of Mississippi for 
the past five years. Not only has Dr. Murphree 
been an essential asset as District Director, 
but her involvement and active participation in 
the community is commendable and far-reach-
ing. 

Dr. Murphree, is a former director of the Ap-
palachian Regional Commission Office for 
Mississippi and a former senior vice president 
of the CREATE Foundation. In addition, Dr. 
Murphree served as the first Director of the 
Mississippi Corridor Consortium, which is a 
partnership among East Mississippi Commu-
nity College, Itawamba Community College, 
and Northeast Mississippi Community College. 
This partnership was formed to strengthen the 
institutions’ ability to provide services on a re-
gional basis in the areas of workforce, com-
munity, and economic development as well as 
to increase the opportunities to leverage fund-
ing for regional initiatives at the local, state, 
and federal levels. Dr. Murphree has been in-
volved in a variety of educational, economic 
development, community development, and 
telecommunication projects that range from 
designing teacher technology training pro-
grams to helping bring broadband access to 
Northeast Mississippi. 

She holds a doctorate degree from Mis-
sissippi State University in education with an 
emphasis in technology and a minor in cur-
riculum and instruction. She also holds de-
grees from Mississippi University for Women 
and the University of Mississippi, and has re-
ceived post-graduate training from Harvard 
University. Dr. Murphree was honored in 2014 
by being awarded the Distinguished Alumni 
Achievement Award by Mississippi University 
for Women. 

Dr. Murphree serves or has served on the 
Boards of Directors for the Mississippi Eco-
nomic Growth Alliance and Point of Presence 
(MEGAPOP), North Mississippi Medical Cen-
ter, The Learning Skills Center, CATCH Kids, 
The Link Center, and the Community Develop-
ment Foundation as well as the City of 
Tupelo’s Planning Committee. She is a past 
President of the Natchez Trace Parkway As-

sociation and a Life Member of the Tupelo 
Junior Auxiliary. 

She was born and raised in Columbus, Mis-
sissippi. Presently she resides with her hus-
band in Tupelo, Mississippi, where they are 
members of First United Methodist Church. 
They have two sons and three grandchildren. 

The people of the First Congressional Dis-
trict of Mississippi were well served under Dr. 
Murphree’s leadership and her wisdom and 
positive attitude will be greatly missed. Her 
achievements will have a lasting impact on the 
First Congressional District and our state, and 
I know she will continue to accomplish great 
things for the state of Mississippi. I would like 
to thank Dr. Murphree for her years of dedica-
tion and service to the First Congressional 
District and our state, and wish her the best of 
luck in the next chapter of her life. 

f 

ST. PAUL MISSIONARY BAPTIST 
CHURCH 

HON. CARLOS CURBELO 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mr. CURBELO of Florida. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to recognize St. Paul Missionary 
Baptist Church for its designation as the oldest 
African-American church in South Miami-Dade 
County. The church property was identified by 
the City of Homestead as a significant historic 
structure and I truly believe it warrants this 
recognition. 

The first permanent church was built in 
1911 by Linton Connors and the wooden 
frame building was given the name ‘‘Saint 
Paul Missionary Baptist Church’’. Reverend 
W.M. Baker served as the first pastor of the 
church and during his tenure, the reverend or-
ganized their first choir and established the 
missionary society ‘Home Mission’ to aid those 
in need within the community. This Mission 
continues to be in existence to this day. 

Since then, the Saint Paul Missionary 
Church has continued to give back to the 
community through its organization of pro-
grams that allow its faithful members to serve. 
I would like to express my gratitude to church 
leaders and congregations, past and present. 
You have all been essential in sustaining the 
fortitude of this truly historic place of worship. 
May God continue to bless you. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF CHRISTINA 
ANTON 

HON. BARBARA COMSTOCK 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mrs. COMSTOCK. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
recognize Christina Anton, a student in my 
district who was chosen to receive a grant to 
do a community service project through 
GenerationOn and the National Rural Elec-
trical Cooperative Association. GenerationOn 
is a global youth service movement with the 
goal to empower youth to change the world 
around them through service to both their 
communities and countries abroad. 
GenerationOn is the culmination of a number 
of youth service organizations that was formed 

five years ago in 2010. The National Rural 
Electric Cooperative is very selective, choos-
ing only one Youth Tour student from each 
state to receive a grant. Christina Anton is an 
exceptional student and strives to create a 
better world for herself and her peers through 
community service. Her community service 
project is one that is of great importance to 
Virginia’s 10th Congressional District, and con-
cerns an issue I have been working on for a 
number of years, Lyme disease. 

The town of Clifton has a beautiful park that 
gives the community access to a number of 
trails. The amount of ticks has grown quickly 
in recent years and has caused people to 
avoid the area. As a direct result of the in-
crease in ticks, a campsite in the park has be-
come overgrown. Christina aims to partner 
with my former colleague in the Virginia House 
of Delegates, Delegate Tim Hugo, Fairfax 
County Supervisor Pat Herrity, and the Clifton 
Betterment Association to assist with Lyme 
disease prevention and clean up the campsite. 
This is an admirable project that will greatly 
contribute to the prevention of Lyme disease, 
a terrible and debilitating disease that affects 
so many. I truly appreciate all that Christina is 
doing to help our community. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF OUR ALLY 
TURKEY 

HON. PETE SESSIONS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 3, 2016 

Mr. SESSIONS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
support of our allies in Turkey as they face en-
croachment on their territorial integrity and re-
cover from devastating terror attacks in 
Istanbul and cities across the country. 

Turkey is a longstanding friend and ally of 
the United States. From the Cold War to the 
fight against international terror, we have 
stood together against challenges and threats. 
During the Cold War, Turkey held down 
NATO’s longest border with the Soviet Union. 
After the Soviet Union fell, greater threats 
such as terrorism, drug and human trafficking 
and extremism emerged. Again, Turkey re-
mained on the front line of NATO, exposed to 
these threats. 

The suicide attacks in Istanbul perpetrated 
by ISIS are yet another reminder of the dan-
gers our allies face caused by the instability 
and uncertainty in the Middle East. Syria has 
become a breeding ground for terrorism and 
extremism, and is proof that inaction also car-
ries a cost. The inability of the Administration 
to show leadership in the face of rising threats 
has caused the situation to spiral even further 
out of control. 

Our ally Turkey has suffered from numerous 
acts of terrorism including suicide bombings in 
Suruc, Ankara, and others, which have cost 
thousands of lives. This situation cannot con-
tinue. The U.S. must show leadership. 

These recent developments highlight the im-
portance of Turkey as an ally and call for 
stronger U.S.-Turkish relations to help counter 
the threats faced by NATO and our allies. 
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